York University Faculty of Graduate Studies
Faculty Council Minutes
Thursday, May 2, 2019
3:00 p.m.
N940 Ross Building (Dr. Robert Everett Senate Chamber)

Present:	N. Couto, S. Datta (Chair), C. Ehrlich, G. Georgopoulos, L. Goldring, H. Gomez, M. Gordon, G. Grau, S. Hepburn, D.A. Johnston, L. Kamenitz, A. Karim, M.C. Leps, T. Loebel (Dean), A. Martin, W. Moir, A. Perry, A. Ricci, M.D. Rice, M.M. Schiff (Recording Secretary), P. Tabasi Nejad, T. Trowbridge, P. Vandergeest, Q. Zha, D. Zwick
Regrets:	A. Kosavic, C. MacCallum Fraser, D. O’Doherty


1.  Welcome and Chair’s Remarks
Chair Suprakash Datta welcomed members of Council to the meeting.  He read the Indigenous Acknowledgment as provided by the Aboriginal Education Council:
“York University acknowledges its presence on the traditional territory of many Indigenous Nations.  The area known as Tkaronto has been care taken by the Anishinabek Nation, the Haudenosaunee Confederacy, the Huron-Wendat, and the Métis.  It is now home to many Indigenous Peoples.  We acknowledge the current treaty holders, the Mississaugas of the New Credit First Nation.  This territory is subject of the Dish With One Spoon Wampum Belt Covenant, an agreement to peaceably share and care for the Great Lakes region.”
Chair Datta reflected on his years as Chair of Council and Academic Planning & Policy Committee.  He welcomed Vice-Chair Aparna Mishra Tarc who will assume the Chair of Council in the Fall, and commence her term chairing Academic Planning & Policy Committee in July.
2.  Minutes of Previous Meeting (April 4, 2019) (.docx)
The minutes of the previous meeting were approved.
3.  Business Arising from the Minutes
There was no business arising from the minutes.
4. Dean's Remarks and Discussion
Human Rights
Dean Tom Loebel discussed human rights accommodations with members of Council.  The university strives to accommodate students with disabilities.  He asked councillors to discuss the issue with colleagues.
Provincial Budget
Dean Loebel discussed the Ontario government’s implementation of performance metrics with respect to potentially substantial changes in university funding.  It may be troubling for research and critical thinking not tied to such indices.  The Dean invited Graduate Students’ Association President Alia Karim to comment.  She reminded Council that the government is categorizing services as essential and non-essential and inviting students to decide about resource allocation.  Students will be able to opt out of some fees.
Dean Loebel asked councillors to consider what their program would be like without an active student organization.  He noted that there are attempts to create ways to offset or mitigate losses in student organization funding.
[bookmark: _Hlk8372302]5.  Senate Consultation on Non-Degree Activities
* * *   F o r   D i s c u s s i o n   * * *
Proposed Revisions to the Principles and Procedures Governing Non-Degree Activities (.pdf) 
[bookmark: _Hlk8372029]Chair Suprakash Datta and Dean Tom Loebel introduced this item to Council.  Dean Loebel noted that some discussions took place at the Vice-Presidential level earlier in the year with Continuing Studies to explore whether joint offerings with graduate programs were a possibility; however, questions arose about the lack of an updated policy addressing such things as Quality Assurance and revenue sharing.  Councillors heard that continuing studies need to be clearly distinguished as different from degree and diploma study.  Councillor and Schulich Associate Dean Detlev Zwick noted that any changes to non-degree study might affect some of Schulich’s offerings.  Chair Datta asked if employers will know that some York offerings are accredited and some are not.  Dean Loebel also cited issues with the currently different tuition rates for Ministry of Training, Colleges and Universities’ approved degree programs and those in Continuing Studies, respectively.  Councillors also posed questions about instructor certification.
6. Changes in Degree Requirements
* * *   F o r   A p p r o v a l   * * *
Approved by the FGS Academic Planning & Policy Committee on April 10, 2019
a) Graduate Program in Marketing
Changes in degree requirements: Replace Management 5100 3.0: “Business Decision Making” with 6000-level marketing course; replace Marketing 6230 3.0: “New Topics in Digital Marketing” with marketing elective course; replace Management 6810 3.0: “Creativity and Innovation: Techniques” with Marketing 6810 3.0: “Creativity in Marketing” and allow students who have successfully completed university level courses in financial accounting, management accounting and introductory finance to request ‘waiver with replacement’ for Accounting 5200 3.0: “Financial Decisions for Managers” (.pdf) | Learning outcomes (.pdf)
[bookmark: _GoBack]Graduate Program Director Marshall David Rice introduced this item to Council.  He reviewed the changes to degree requirements with respect to changes to required courses, noting how the new requirements will better serve the program’s learning outcomes.  It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED,
“that the changes in degree requirements proposed by the Graduate Program in Marketing (Faculty of Graduate Studies) be APPROVED.”
b) Graduate Program in Supply Chain Management
Changes in degree requirements: Replace Organizational Management Information Systems 6320 3.0: “Enterprise Information Systems” with new course Organizational Management Information Systems 6320 1.5: “Managing New Supply Chain Technology” (.pdf) | Learning outcomes (.pdf)
Graduate Program Director David Johnston joined the meeting via remote teleconference.  The program was set to launch the week following this meeting.  The program’s curriculum was assessed taking into account reviewers’ feedback, with the replacement course better addressing needed skills.  It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED,
“that the changes in degree requirements proposed by the Graduate Program in Supply Chain Management (Faculty of Graduate Studies) be APPROVED.”
7.  Report of the Nominating Committee
      * * *   F o r   I n f o r m a t i o n   * * *
FGS Standing Committees and representatives to Senate Committees  (.pdf) 
The report of the Nominating Committee was received for information.


8.  Summer Authority

Dean Tom Loebel introduced this item to councillors, a standard motion that ensures that Faculty business continues efficiently in the summer months when Council does not meet.  Coordinator, Faculty Governance, M. Michael Schiff, reminded members of Council that approval of substantial items such as new graduate programs if arising in the summer are nonetheless held for Council approval in the Fall.  Summer approvals are reported to Council in the Fall.  It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED, unanimously,
“that all items that need Council approval be delegated to the FGS Academic Planning & Policy Committee after the last meeting of Council in this academic year and until the first meeting of Council in the next academic year.”
9.  Curriculum Changes
Approved April 10, 2019, by the FGS Academic Planning & Policy Committee’s Academic Affairs Subcommittee, and received for information on April 10, 2019, by FGS Academic Planning & Policy Committee
Councillors were invited to view these documents by contacting M. Michael Schiff, Coordinator, Faculty Governance.  The items were received for information.
      * * *   F o r   I n f o r m a t i o n   * * *
Graduate Program in Business Administration
Change in Prerequisite [no longer requiring course instructor approval]
Entrepreneurship 6400 3.0:  “Applied Entrepreneurship Field Study:  Competitiveness of Entrepreneurial Firms”
Graduate Program in Executive Management in Business Administration
New Course Proposal
Executive Master’s in Business Administration 6335 2.0:  “Leading Organizational Transformation”
Executive Master’s in Business Administration 6755 2.0:  “Leading and Managing Diverse Organizational” 
Graduate Program in Law
Part-Time LLM in Criminal Law
New Course Proposal
Criminal Law 6789 3.0:  “Mental Health and the Criminal Law”
 Part-Time LLM in Labour Relations & Employment Law
New Course Proposal
Labour Relations Law 6029 3.0:  “Gender and the Law of Work in Canada” 
Part-Time LLM in Privacy & Cybersecurity Law
Change in Course Number and Weight
Law 6162P 3.0 to 6162 6.0:  “Privacy Law in Canada”
Graduate Program in Marketing
New Course Proposal
Marketing 6810 3.0:  “Creativity in Marketing”
Graduate Program in Music
Changes in Course Weight
Music 5500 from 6.0 to 3.0:  “Performance Studio”
Graduate Program in Supply Chain Management
New Course Proposal
Organizational Management 6320 1.5:  “Managing New Supply Chain Technology”
10.  Other Business
There was no other business.
11.  Adjournment
The meeting adjourned at 4:05 p.m.


